Community Preservation Committee

September 17, 2007

PRESENT, MEMBERS:  Mr. Bulman Chair, Mr. Hallin Vice Chair, Ms. Dean, Mr. Leavitt, Mr. Limbacher, Mr. McKain, Mr. Scott, Mr. Sheehan, Mr. Snow
OTHERS:  Ms. Crowell, Administrative Assistant; Selectman Murray, Mr. Bjorklund

CALL TO ORDER-  7:00 p.m.
I.  ADMINISTRATIVE ITEMS:

A.  Storage of records- Ms. Crowell reported that the records will be transferred to the Town Hall basement.  She was only able to find one file cabinet at the Little Red School House, but will check again to see if one was placed downstairs.  Town Hall is open more hours than the Little Red School House, and therefore the records will be more accessible once the change is made.  There was discussion as to whether the cabinets should be locked and who should have the keys.  The general pubic cannot get into the room where the cabinets will be kept.  It was determined that Ms. Crowell will keep the keys, and she will make them available to CPC members.  A key will also be left with the Town Clerk  If the keys cannot be located, the locks will be changed.
B.  Minutes- Mr. Bulman noted that there are minutes going back to January that must be accepted.  Since only those members who were present at the meetings can vote on acceptance, new members need not review those that preceded their appointment.  Minutes for August and September will be addressed at the next meeting.
C.  Application Form:  MOTION by Mr. Bulman, SECOND by Mr. Hallin to accept the application form.  Mr. Hallin said people could pick up a form or download it from the website.  Mr. Bulman pointed out that they can add attachments or fill in if appropriate.  
It was noted that this is on the website, but will not be updatable until December.  

Mr. Leavitt added that last year Ms. Crowell did a review of CPC projects that needs only to be updated.

D.  Future Meetings-  It was agreed that CPC should aim to have two meetings each month.  For October, however, due to conflicts with other board meetings, the only available date would be Monday, October 22.  This will be acceptable, since no applications have yet been submitted.  In the future, the aim will be to meet on the 2nd and 4th Monday of each month.  Because November 5th and 19th have already been scheduled for meetings and as these dates do not conflict with other meetings, they will be kept, as will December 3rd and 17th.  
Ms. Crowell will be out of town from October 22 to 28.  She will be able to copy any applications received by the 15th.  Members will review any applications submitted and eliminate any that do not meet CPC criteria.  
II. OLD BUSINESS
A, Signage:  Mr. Bulman noted that Mr. Scott is looking for information regarding signage.  Mr. Hallin will give him the information.

B.  Committee Reports:  

1.  Application Committee-  Mr. McKain said this committee’s work is pretty well completed.

2.  Historical Committee- Mr. Leavitt reported that the Historical Committee will send out letters to their recipients requesting status reports.  In the future they will require a quarterly updated report.

3.  Five Year Plans- M r. Bulman said it is important that town boards submit these plans.  Mr. Leavitt said that the Historical Society has put together and prioritized their interests.  Mr. Bulman and Mr. Hallin suggested that it would be a good idea to keep a copy of the board’s history at Town Hall.  

4.  Office Hours- Mr. Bulman suggested that CPC might want to have some sort of office hours at Town Hall.  There will be consideration of where this might be located and that there may be greater need at some times of the year than others.
III. NEW BUSINESS:

A.  Selectmen’s Report-

1.  Water Resource Committee:
(a.)  Water Resource Study- Mr. Murray reported that the Water Resource Committee has reviewed Pope’s Pond and the Green property and will make their recommendations to the Board of Selectmen – probably at the next Selectmen’s meeting.  They will select the winning bid and make sure they meet with local and EPA regulations.   

There were four responses to the RFP, and it will take four to five months from selection to a written report. They had hoped to present something at this spring’s Town Meeting, but the report may not be done on time.  
Mr. Leavitt noted that, by a two-thirds vote, the committee can overrule any or all of the normal application deadlines.  If sufficient information is not available for the coming Town Meeting, it would be possible to postpone an urgent application until a Special Town Meeting.  There is an application for a variance regarding the amount of water that can be moved, but they may not have an answer in time for this year’s Town Meeting.
Mr. Bulman asked if both properties are on the market, and Mr. Murray replied that both owners are aware of the Town’s interest, and are open to discussion.  Mr. Hallin said the CPC has discussed the Green property in the past, and there are buildable lots.

Mr. Sheehan asked if the committee can legally talk to the owners and get an idea of their price.  Mr. Murray said it would be necessary to have information regarding the water quality, and Mr. Leavitt said if the CPC mentioned a ball park figure it could have a real impact on negotiations.

(b.)  Deer Park-  Mr. Bjorklund said hopes to develop 12 buildings on this 20 acre site.  The Water Resources Committee will look for recommendations from other boards.  They might decrease the number of buildings by two and make the others duplex, thus reducing the footprint.  He feels it is doing the right thing to create housing for people in the town who need it.  
Mr. Murray said when he first came to Scituate he rented a duplex on Cherry Lane that butts up against the Cliff Estates, and everyone got along.  He suggested that Mr. Bjorklund work with all the abutters.  
Mr. Bjorklund said he is doing a flexible density sketch for the Planning Board, adding that there is no size limit on the lots and he could put two duplexes on the highest point on the hill.  He has discussed the matter with Mr. Van Lenten.  
Mr. Leavitt asked Mr. Bjorklund if he could get a proposal to the committee by October 15.  Mr. Bjorklund said he probably could not.  It is unlikely that it will be through the Planning Board and he does not care if he has to wait until next year.

Mr. Leavitt said he liked the idea of a local builder submitting an application to CPC to provide four affordable units in Scituate.
Mr. Murray noted that there are members on the committee who know a great deal about housing.  They could sit down and discuss the matter with Mr. Bjorklund.

Mr. Bjorklund said he would like to be able to explain it to the neighbors.  He moved a septic field so would have two duplexes instead of a septic field.    Over 50% of the property will remain open space.  He could give preference to municipal employees.
Mr. Snow asked if CPC could fund a group home for people with disabilities, and Mr. Hallin said they could.  Mr. Snow suggested that each inhabitant could qualify as a unit, and Mr. Bulman said he would look into it.  

Mr. Snow said there is something like this on Vernon Road, and Mr. Bulman said South Shore Mental Health is in charge of it.  Mr. Bulman added that it could be scattered.

Mr. Snow asked if the Housing Authority is involved with something like this, and Ms. Dean said it is, adding that the first was built on First Parish Road.

Mr. Hallin noted that the Housing Authority can be given money to rent affordable housing in Scituate.  

Ms. Dean said the Housing Authority wants to move forward with affordable assisted living at Central Park.  They brought someone who knows a good deal about rebuilding to 156 First Parish Road but these individuals found it unacceptable.  The layout is difficult and the kitchens are incomplete.  Housing feels that Central Park would be excellent for assisted living, and there could be elderly housing on Driftway.
Mr. Murray said he has talked to the neighbors in the Kent Street area.  Everyone is very possessive of the corn field and wants to keep it.  He thinks the Housing Authority will have no trouble putting housing on New Kent Street, provided they leave Old Kent Street and the corn field alone.  CPC could be involved and fund a topographical study.

Mr. Snow said some Conservation Commission members are interested in the Driftway Trail, but feel there should be more guardrails.  Mr. Hallin said the engineer has looked at that issue.  1,600 feet of linear paving coming down the east side of New Kent Street would get the trail to Fairfield Village.  Rules and Regulations says at that point bike traffic should stay on the east side, and walkers should cross over and can proceed to the harbor on the sidewalk.
Mr. Sheehan advised that the trail stay away from the bridge and concentrate on the railroad bed.  The Town took property by the old mossing beds, and through the Rousseau mitigation the Town got permission for walking paths in front of James Landing.  There is a nice walking loop with a retention area.

It was pointed out that it would be appropriate to fund an Open Space Plan.  The Town does not have an Open Space Plan and without it is ineligible for Open Space Land Grants.  There was a draft Open Space Plan in 1995, and the Town now desperately needs one.  It would be wise for CPC to fund it.  An auxiliary parking lot is planned near the Sewer Treatment Plant because the police feel it should be farther away from the train station.  Mr. Leavitt walks his dog in the Driftway Park. Mr. Hallin said guardrails make perfect sense and fit in with the ongoing plan.
Mr. Leavitt said the Historical Society Dinner is coming up, and Dave Ball will do a power point presentation dealing with the Community Preservation Committee.

It was pointed out that a citizen plans to present an article at Town Meeting calling for the Town to withdraw from the Community Preservation Committee.
ADJOURNMENT – 9:00 p.m.:  MOTION by Mr. Leavitt, SECOND by Mr. Bulman, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to adjourn.

Respectfully submitted,

Claire McDonough
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